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administrative discharge from the Navy with an Other Than Honorable (OTH) characterization 
of service. 
 
Unfortunately, the separation authority’s decision is not in your official military personnel file.  
Notwithstanding, the Board relies on a presumption of regularity to support the official actions of 
public officers and, in the absence of substantial evidence to the contrary, will presume that they 
have properly discharged their official duties.  Based on the information contained on your 
Certificate of Release or Discharge from Active Duty (DD Form 214), you were separated from 
the Navy on 12 September 2003, with an “Under Other Than Honorable Conditions” 
characterization of service, your narrative reason for separation is “Misconduct - Drug Abuse,” 
your reentry code is “RE-4,” and your separation code is “HKK,” which corresponds to 
misconduct due to drug abuse. 
 
Post-discharge, you applied to the Naval Discharge Review Board (NDRB) for a discharge 
upgrade.  The NDRB denied your request for an upgrade, on 28 August 2008, based on their 
determination that your discharge was proper as issued. 
 
The Board carefully considered all potentially mitigating factors to determine whether the 
interests of justice warrant relief in your case in accordance with the Kurta, Hagel, and Wilkie 
Memos.  These included, but were not limited to, your desire to upgrade your discharge character 
of service to Honorable and contentions that: (1) you have dealt with PTSD since your military 
service, (2) you received unfair treatment at the time of your discharge and similar “soldiers” 
with the same charges that you received were given different discharges, (3) all of your 
credentials and awards are not listed, (4) you have been denied health benefits and financial 
support, (5) you were not a bad “soldier” who was looking to cause trouble but were mentally 
troubled due to the circumstances, and (6) if you had known about PTSD you could have sought 
help and taken your career in a different direction.  For purposes of clemency and equity 
consideration, the Board noted you provided a personal statement and advocacy letters but no 
supporting documentation describing post service accomplishments. 
 
As part of the Board’s review, a qualified mental health professional reviewed your request and  
provided the Board with an AO on 29 November 2023.  The AO noted in pertinent part: 
 

There is no evidence that the Petitioner was diagnosed with a mental health 
condition or suffered from PTSD while in military service, or that he exhibited 
any psychological symptoms or behavioral changes indicative of a diagnosable 
mental health condition. He submitted evidence of a temporally remote 
diagnosis of anxiety; however, the etiology or rationale thereof was not 
included within the letter provided. His personal statement is not sufficiently 
detailed to establish clinical symptoms or provide a nexus with his misconduct. 
Additional records (e.g., post-service mental health records describing the 
Petitioner’s diagnosis, symptoms, and their specific link to his misconduct) 
would aid in rendering an alternate opinion. 
 

The AO concluded, “it is my considered clinical opinion there is insufficient evidence of a 
mental health condition that may be attributed to military service.  There is insufficient evidence 
that his misconduct could be attributed to a mental health condition.” 






